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SENATE MEETING 3 (13/12/11) - CONFIRMED

St. George’s Students’ Union

Meeting of the Senate
Minutes of the 3rd Senate meeting

13th December 2011
*
*
*

1 Business

1.1 Present

NA
Nana Adu 


Co-President (Operations)
SF
Sarah Fitch


Co-President (Education & Welfare)
NS
Naim Slim 


General Secretary

RTa
Roberto Tamsanguan

Chair
VP
Victoria Phillips

BSc Biomedical Informatics Year 3

CB
Charlotte Bower

BSc Biomedical Informatics Year 3

FS
Francisca Silva Mota

BSc Biomedical Science Year 1

IB
Iqra Bilal


BSc Intercalated

SN
Sonam Naik


BSc Intercalated

SW
Sophie Ward


BSc Physiotherapy Year 3

PC
Patrick Connolly

BSc Physiotherapy Year 3

JP
John Pownall


FD Paramedic Science Year 2

EW
Emily Woodcock

MBBS 5 Year 2 

RP
Rupinder Panesar

MBBS 4 Year T

WT
Will Twiggs


MBBS 4 Year T

DW
David Williams

MBBS 5 Year T

HI
Heba Ibrahim


MBBS 5 Year T

NP
Nadia Pakroo


MBBS 5 Year T Transfer

EB
Erna Bayar


MBBS 5 Year T Transfer

SH
Steven Hamm


MBBS Year P

BH
Bernard Ho


MBBS Year P

GL
Geraldine Lynch

MBBS Year P

RS
Rohit Silhi


MBBS Year F

GD
Gil Diogo


MRes Biomedical Sciences

DP
Dominic Pritchard

PgDip Physician Assistant Year 1

ZP
Zeena Patel


PgDip Physician Assistant Year 2

1.2 In Attendance

LK
Leanda Kroll


Co-ordinator of Personal Tutor Scheme
1.3 Apologies

Anil Gharatya
Thao Nguyen

Jessica McLoughlin

Mumtaz Mooncey

Dhruv Naik

Amer Mustajbasic

Linda Laryea

Ryan Cooper

Stuart Deaton

Tariq Gondal

1.4 Minutes from the previous meeting

[PASSED]
1.5 Matters Arising

· NS to chase Registry with regard to email permissions – ONGOING
· NA to speak to E-learning regarding lecture recording bank – COMPLETE
· NA to chase Trust E&F regarding air conditioning – COMPLETE
· Top 4 to negotiate Grad Ball meeting with Final Year representatives from the MBBS, BSc and FD courses – COMPLETE
· NA and SF to look into fees policy – COMPLETE 
· SF to look into personal tutor system issues – COMPLETE
· SF to look into course overload and the provisioning of the 3rd year ‘top-up’ – COMPLETE
· NA to chase Trust regarding base rooms in the first floor of Grosvenor Wing and the rooms in the link corridor between Hunter and Grosvenor Wing, adjacent to the side entrance to the Michael Heron Lecture Theatre -- ONGOING
· SF to look into the preparation of students for placements across all courses, including general administrative issues – COMPLETE
· Year representatives to attend E-Learning meeting to suggest splitting T-Year on Moodle into their respective streams – COMPLETE
· SF to co-ordinate campaign to ensure students keep personal belongings on them at all times – ONGOING
· Top 4 to chase up ramifications of “Day of Action” and communicate as appropriate – COMLPETE 
· SF to look into placement provision for MBBS4 – ONGOING  
1.6 AOB

· Grad Ball
· “Concerned Friend” Student Feedback Form

· Year Rep Communication
2 Reports

Co-President (Education & Welfare)
PASSED

SF added that the issues that students were facing with regards to Blackboard and Moodle can often relate to the way that content is uploaded onto the website rather than the sites themselves. WT enquired about the “student business board” – SF indicated that the boards are to be changed around Level 2. Students would be able to advertise businesses that they run.
BSc Biomedical Science


Year 1




Nil to report

Year 2




Nil to report


Year 3




PASSED

BSc Intercalated


Year 1




PASSED

BSc Healthcare Science


Year 1




Nil to report

BSc Physiotherapy


Year 1




PASSED


Year 2




Nil to report


Year 3




PASSED

FdSc Paramedic Science


Year 1




Nil to report


Year 2




PASSED

PgDip Physician Assistant


Year 1




PASSED

There was concern expressed that it was an apparent view that Physician Assistants do not have a graduation ceremony.

ACTION POINT

SF to look into graduation arrangements for Physician Assistants

Year 2




Nil to report

MBBS Preclinical


MBBS4 Year 1


Nil to report


MBBS5 Year 1


Nil to report


MBBS5 Year 2


PASSED

MBBS Clinical


MBBS4 Year T


Nil to report


MBBS5 Year T


Nil to report


MBBS Year T Transfer

Nil to report


MBBS Year P


PASSED


MBBS Year F


PASSED
3 Agenda 
3.1 Personal Tutors – Dr. Leanda Kroll
Dr. LK joined Senate and introduced herself as co-ordinator of the personal tutor system and indicated that she meets with all courses. SF indicated that the GEP year 1 raised concerns about the system. Eileen O’ Brian is now responsible for MBBS4 personal tutor system. 

Me and Deborah Bowman produced a powerpoint to explain exactly what the personal tutor system is about and received very good feedback. Pat Hughes got us together to design a personal tutor handbook. Each course will receive a handbook with the personal roles detailed in it. The tutor is there for students to meet to talk to about how they’re getting on, whether they feel overwhelmed, and whether they require any pastoral support.

All tutors should have the essential skills to direct students in the right direction if they cannot help specifically. They’re not there to act as counsellors, but are there to provide academic and pastoral advice in confidence – and can pass this on anonymously and take this further if the student agrees.

Tutors don’t expect to be seen greater than once a month on a welfare basis – and if they are then they should be directing students to the appropriate support.

It is acknowledged that there needs to be a greater amount of tutors in the clinical years of the MBBS courses – students’ CBL tutors act as their personal tutors in the first two years of the MBBS5 course, but it is 

With regards to the Biomedical Science course, the 1st Year representative indicated that the experience amongst Biomed students with respect to their personal tutors was variable. LK indicated that different courses use different pro formas for use in personal tutor meetings, which cover a wide range of academic and pastoral potential issues. It was however indicated by other courses that not all courses use such a pro forma and that personal tutor meetings are perhaps a little less formal.

EB indicated that T-Year transfer students were not allocated personal tutors – LK confirmed that personal tutors had indeed been allocated, including for international transfer students. It appears that the issue lies not with the allocation of tutors but with communication, from the tutor to the student – as NP the other T-Year transfer rep indicated that she had indeed been in contact with her tutor.

The final year physiotherapy representative enquired about whether there is any documentation available for personal tutor meetings on the physiotherapy course. LK informed Senate about the kind of questions which are usually asked on the pro forma, including academic, financial, social and welfare issues – which can be used as a basis for personal tutor meetings for other courses. It was felt that having such a pro forma can help tutors give meetings a ‘structure’, but WT indicated that the pro forma should not be used as the absolute sole basis for personal tutor meetings.

It was also noted that there is disparity amongst tutors with regards to responding to student emails. LK recommended that should there be issues of this nature, given that an appropriate time frame has passed, a student should seek to see their tutor in person directly, or seek their relevant personal tutor lead:

MBBS5: Leanda Kroll

MBBS4: Eileen O’ Brian

Biomedical Science: Tim Rutherford

Radiography: Nigel Rodgers

Physiotherapy: John Hammond

Physicians Assistant: Catherine Patterson

Biomedical Informatics: Andrew Singleton

In the event of a student’s personal tutor leaving St. George’s, LK can seek to find a new personal tutor but it is preferable for a student to indicate his or her own, eg a member of staff from clinical attachments or a research project tutor etc.

LK also circulated a “concerned friend” form – in response to the suicides that occurred nearly exactly a year ago. It is a form that can be filled in anonymously should any student have a concern about a student.

Finally LK reminded Senate about the Royal Literary Fund Fellow, Peter Forbes, who is available to help students and staff with their writing and is bookable from Moodle (under “all SGUL students”). It was communicated that he is an incredibly valuable resource and Senate and the SU were urged to use the Fellow as the programme faces being cut due to the tough financial times.

ACTION POINT

Top 4 to develop ways to encourage greater use of the Royal Literary Fund Fellow
3.2 Update from University Committee Meetings
Library refurbishment. The library have £750,000 to play with – it sounds like a lot but the outside entrance cost £1.1m – so it’s not very much. Additionally £100,000 is to be spent on “digital support”. The proposed changes were:

· Removal of Journals

· Increased space

· Refurbishment to create a better working environment

The phase 2 refurbishment project will occur during the Summer. The physician assistant representatives expressed concern that this will coincide with their exams.

ACTION POINT

SF to check library refurbishment clashes with Physician Assistant
Realistically the money cannot be redirected towards paying staff for a 24h library, and additionally, according to the student survey, a 24h library wasn’t seen as a greater issue. This was based on the use of the 24h computer room, which it was found that seldom few people use the computer room at night. However it was suggested that the opening hours can be amended around exam time.

RP indicated that with the influx of international students next year, space might be a greater problem. The 2nd year MBBS5 rep indicated that the closure of PBL rooms after 5pm is a massive problem particularly for those who enjoy group study. SF stated that the issue was due to the equipment in the rooms and the security issues it presents. Group learning is something that the University are looking into provisioning with the library refurbishment. With regard to the PBL rooms on the first floor, RP also indicated that the Wifi provisioning in the rooms owned by the Trust is poor and negatively impacts student experience.

ACTION POINT

SF to look into usage of PBL rooms out of hours
VP reminded Senate that there are three 24h rooms for use on the fifth floor which students should be able to access.

BH stated that students will expect more given the raised tuition fees – SF indicated that though the tuition fees are rising, this is due to a reduced grant from HEFCE and won’t necessarily provide more money for the library refurbishment project. The overwhelming mood of Senate at this point was that money in itself was not necessarily being spent in the correct areas – and how in touch some senior members of staff are with regards to how and where money is spent.

3.3 E-Learning committee
Lecture recordings. Senate were instructed to keep the lecture recorder for a maximum of two days as a longer period of time creates a backlog and delay for uploading on Moodle. Forms should be filled in correctly to avoid delays.

Merger of Blackboard and Moodle. This was too complicated a project to embark on.

Applications. The T-Year students have access to an iPhone app which is available on Moodle which has a series of PBL-style cases. SGUL are looking to develop a similar app for P-Year and F-Year. The PA representatives enquired if access could be granted for their course, to which SF agreed. Furthermore, Senate were encouraged to come up with ideas for other applications, to which WT instantaneously suggested an app to aid students with their anatomy!

Next e-learning committee. To take place in the half-hour before the next Senate, to share ideas?

4 AOB

4.1 Grad Ball
VP expressed concern that the majority of the BMI students would not be able to stay in the hotel and that alcohol may present a problem for Muslim students. RS indicated that the culture of the Ball was such that alcohol would not be the main theme and that many teetotal Final Years feel encouraged, rather than discouraged by this.

However VP indicated that the fact that students staying over would present a larger problem for these students, and enquired about a possible “dinner only” ticket. RS stated that the package was being sold to them including an overnight stay and that a day only ticket would present several logistical problems. It was indicated that students could just leave early when they liked, however this presented with the issue of whether £150 was viable for a night out. 

The 2nd Year Physicians’ Assistant reps and the MRes Biomedical Science reps indicated that they have been kept out of the loop with regards to what’s going on with the Grad Ball. RS pledged to add them onto the mailing list.

There may be capacity issues – to which the order of preference would be in favour of the graduands first, then their plus ones, then anyone else. However VP indicated that the number of graduands still exceeds the number of places – to which RS incidated that any event that exceeds the 350 capacity would just be too much for the committee to organise. Though there isn’t a formal contingency plan, it is not anticipated that there will be issues with capacity.

Any student wishing to purchase a ticket should visit www.georgesballs.com. 
4.2 “Concerned Friend” Student Feedback Form
Senate were unanimously in agreement with the proposal of the “concerned friend” form that Dr. Leanda Kroll circulated at the start of the meeting. It was suggested that the form be widely accessible – on the website, in induction packs, or available to pick up from the SU office or the Student Centre.

4.3 Year Rep Communication
NA asked Senate how well communication is working between reps and year groups. It was expressed by the MBBS reps that Facebook acts as a good way of communication, while VP indicated that forums were a good way of communication. BH enquired as to whether Moodle could be used – SF will look into this at e-learning committee.
5 Date of next meeting

7th February 2012
*
*
*
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